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OPINION AND ORDER

The respondents appeal and the claimant cross-

appeals an administrative law judge’s opinion filed

February 28, 2018.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury on August 7, 2015.  The administrative law judge

found that the claimant was entitled to medical

treatment recommended by Dr. Blankenship, and that the

claimant was entitled to two periods of temporary total

disability benefits.  
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After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury on August 7, 2015.  We find that the

claimant proved he was entitled to physical therapy and

injections as recommended by Dr. Blankenship.    

I.  HISTORY

Roger Grubbs, now age 65, testified that he became

employed as a cabinet maker for the respondents in 1975. 

It was stipulated that the employee-employer-

relationship existed on March 4, 2013.  The record

indicates that Lumbermen’s Underwriting Alliance was the

respondent-carrier on March 4, 2013.  It was stipulated

that “the date of compensable injury is March 4, 2013.” 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Mr. Grubbs, will you briefly explain how
you got injured while in the employment of
Cabinet Shop on March 4, 2013?

A.  I was stopped at a red light on 6th and
Garrison and I guess, the approaching car
behind me didn’t stop and just drove into me.  

Q.  Did you immediately realize that you were
injured?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  And what was there that caused you to
conclude that you were injured?  What part of
your body or what symptoms or what caused you
to think you were hurt?
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A.  My neck all the way down to my low back.

According to the record, Dr. Terry Clark treated

the claimant on March 4, 2013:

Roger states that on March 4, 2013 he injured
the thoracic region when he was hit by a car
while driving....Roger’s primary problem is
pain located in the thoracic region....He
states that he was stopped at a stop sign when
he was rear-ended.  He c/o mid-back pain and
neck soreness....The pain radiates down the
anterior aspect of both thighs but not beyond
the knees and he denies lumbar back pain and
describes no true radicular symptoms....

Thoracic Spine: An abrasion is not present. 
Bruising is not present.  Erythema is not
present.  An open wound is not present.  Pain
on motion is present in the interscapular
area.  Pain to palpation is present in the
interscapular area.  A rash is not present. 
Swelling is not present.  Range of motion is
normal....

Lumbar Spine: An abrasion is not present. 
Bruising is not present.  Erythema is not
present.  An open wound is not present.  Pain
on motion is not present.  Pain to palpation
is not present.  A rash is not present. 
Swelling is not present.  Range of motion is
normal.  

Dr. Clark reported “No Fracture Seen” on x-ray of

the claimant’s cervical spine and thoracic spine.  Dr.

Clark diagnosed “1.  Cervical strain.  2.  Thoracic

strain.”  Dr. Clark treated the claimant conservatively

and assigned work restrictions.
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An MRI of the claimant’s thoracic spine was taken

on April 4, 2013, with the impression, “Mild disc bulges

at T5-6, T7-8, and T10-11.”  Dr. Clark noted on

April 12, 2013, “He had a lumbar MRI on 4/04/2013 which

showed mild disc bulges at T5-6, 7-8 and 10-11.”  Dr.

Clark diagnosed “1.  Cervical strain.  2.  Thoracic

strain.  3.  Degenerative disc disease, thoracic spine.” 

The claimant continued to follow up with Dr. Clark.

Dr. R. David Cannon treated the claimant on May 28,

2013 and noted, “Palpation of the thoracic spine shows

midline tenderness corresponding to approximately T5

down through approximately T8-9.  There are paraspinal

spasms along the paraspinal muscles....MRI of the lumbar

spine dated 04/04/2013 shows disc bulges at T5-6, T7-8

and T10-11.”  Dr. Cannon assessed “1.  HNP at T5-6, T7-8

and T10-2.  2.  Thoracic back pain.  3.  T5-6

radiculopathy.  4.  Paraspinal spasms.  5.  Chronic pain

syndrome.”  Dr. Cannon performed thoracic epidural

injections on June 13, 2013 and July 24, 2013.        

The claimant participated in a Functional Capacity

Evaluation on October 3, 2013: “The results of this

evaluation indicate that a reliable effort was put

forth, with 51 of 51 consistency measures within
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expected limits....Mr. Grubbs completed functional

testing on this date with reliable results.  Overall,

Mr. Grubbs demonstrated the ability to perform work in

the MEDIUM classification of work as defined by the US

Dept. of Labor’s guidelines over the course of a normal

workday with limitations as noted above.”

Dr. Clark referred the claimant to Dr. Keith Holder

for a “disability rating.”  Dr. Holder reported on

October 23, 2013:

Roger states that on March 4, 2013 he injured
the thoracic region when he was hit by a car
while driving....Roger’s primary problem is
pain located in the thoracic region.  He
describes it as sharp and throbbing.  He
considers it to be severe.  It has been about
8 months since the onset of the pain....He has
had an epidural steroid injection as a course
of treatment with some relief....He did have
chronic low back complaints that had not been
evaluated prior to this accident when a medium
size car struck his medium sized truck from
behind on a city street while he was waiting
in the turn lane.  I explained that there was
no findings on the MRI of any fracture but the
bulging discs at multiple levels which could
be age related findings....

DIAGNOSIS: 1.  Cervical strain (847.0).  2. 
Thoracic strain (847.1).  3.  Degenerative
disc disease, thoracic spine (722.51).  4. 
Lumbar strain (847.2).  

DISCUSSION: We discussed the usual course of
treatment for this type of injury.  He may
continue OTC Naprosyn as needed.  He has
reached Maximum Medical Improvement.  His
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permanent impairment is based on the 4th

edition of the AMA Guidelines to the
Evaluation of Permanent Impairment.  He is
rated based on Table 74 page 111 of the Guides
DRE category II at 5% impairment to the whole
person.  He may return to work at the Medium
Work Level as described in the FCE based on an
8 hour work day....

The claimant began treating with a chiropractor,

Dr. Philip E. Roberts, on December 20, 2013.  Dr.

Roberts reported that he found “spastic paraspinal

musculature” on examination of the claimant’s cervical

spine, thoracic spine, and lumbar spine.  Dr. Roberts

diagnosed “Cervical Non Allopathic Lesions.  Thoracic

Non Allopathic Lesions.  Lumbar Non Allopathic Lesions.” 

Dr. Roberts reported on December 23, 2013 that he found

“muscular spasm” in the claimant’s cervical area,

thoracic area, and lumbar area.   

Dr. Christopher Covington evaluated the claimant on

August 7, 2014:

In March 2013, he was rear-ended at a stop
sign while working for the company and
sustained injury to his cervical, thoracic and
lumbar spine.  The primary complaint was mid-
thoracic spine pain so that is where most of
the treatment was concentrated.  He ended up
getting physical therapy which actually
exacerbated his condition, two injections
which helped for a short period of time and a
TENS unit that he continues to use to this day
to help with the spasms.  The pain
unfortunately has never abated.
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A second problem is a cervical flexion/
extension injury he sustained that was
significant at the beginning but has decreased
in severity compared to the pain in the
thoracic and lumbar areas.  

A third complaint is low back pain.  The
patient has had a history of chronic very mild
low back pain prior to the accident but the
accident exacerbated his preexisting problems
and is now becoming increasingly severe....The
last time he saw a physician was in October of
2013.  The patient continues to seek medical
help because of the progressive nature of his
back and lower extremity pain which now almost
supersedes the mid-thoracic pain.  The patient
was evaluated with a MRI scan of the thoracic
spine that showed three bulging disks none of
which were severe.  There are no fractures or
subluxations.  No MRI scan was obtained of the
cervical or lumbar spine.  The patient is not
currently on any medications.  He does not
want to take any pain medications in terms of
narcotics....

We attempted to pull up the MRI scan of the
thoracic spine but failed.  The radiologist
reports that he had mild disk bulges at T5-6,
7-8 and 10-11.  No other significant pathology
was noted.  

Dr. Covington stated, “My impression is that the

patient always had a lumbar complaint pre-injury that is

worse post-injury and is increasingly severe.  He is

losing work over this problem.  It was never addressed

with any evaluations or treatments.”  Dr. Covington

planned additional diagnostic testing.  
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The claimant followed up with Dr. Covington on

September 18, 2014: “He never received the MRI scan of

his lumbar spine.  I do have the flexion/extension views

and plain x-rays of his lumbar spine from December 23,

2013.  He has some anterior osteophyte complex at 3-4,

4-5 and 5-1 with some disk collapse suggesting

multilevel degenerative disk disease.  He has the same

in the thoracic and cervical area suggesting that he has

degenerative disk disease throughout his spine.  I don’t

think focused surgical treatment is going to be of any

benefit at this time.  He has generalized discomfort. 

This has been going on for a year and a half.  It is

frequently exacerbated by activities but his overall

pain level has decreased according to the patient.  I

still want to get a MRI scan of the lumbar spine and I

will start treating him with Celebrex and Tramadol.”

The claimant followed up with Dr. Covington on

October 16, 2014: “He continues to have intermittently

severe thoracic and lumbar pain....I want him to have

another physical therapy session for a traction trial. 

I have given him Flexeril 10 mg daily for muscle spasms

when they are severe and I still want to get a MRI scan

of the lumbar spine.”    
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An MRI of the claimant’s lumbar spine was taken on

October 28, 2014 with the following impression:

“Multilevel disc desiccation and degeneration.  Mild

disc bulges diffusely at 3-4 and 4-5 level with a

central bulge or minimal tiny protrusion at 4-5

centrally.  No significant focal herniation.  Bilateral

facet hypertrophy in the lower lumbar spine as well.”  

Dr. Covington reported on November 13, 2014, “The

MRI scan that was obtained shows four level degenerative

disk disease in his lumbar spine.  He has degenerative

disks, mild bulges and mild facet disease.  The canal is

open and the foramen are open.  There is no nerve

compression at all and no specific outstanding issues. 

This is a non-surgical spine problem.  He will continue

the conservative management program.”

Dr. Robert D. Fisher performed a thoracic

interlaminar epidural steroid injection on February 2,

2015.  The claimant followed up with Dr. Covington on

June 9, 2015: “He received [a thoracic injection] in

February and it lasted about two and a half months.  His

symptoms are now starting to return.  In the meantime he

is starting to have more low back pain and neck pain. 

He describes pain throughout his spine.  He has



GRUBBS - G506221 10

basically degenerative disc disease in the cervical,

thoracic and lumbar areas, none of which are surgical so

this is not a surgical problem.  He needs pain

management.  It seems to control his symptoms.  I see no

reason to have him return to see me for follow-up.  He

is at maximum medical improvement from a neurosurgical

standpoint.”

The claimant treated with another chiropractor, Dr.

Jim Schilling, beginning July 23, 2015.  

The parties have stipulated that the employee-

employer-carrier relationship existed on August 7, 2015. 

The claimant testified on direct examination:

Q.  Did you have a second accident on August 7
of 2015?

A.  Yes.  

Q.  Tell us how that accident happened.

A.  Light turned green so I proceeded through
the intersection.  Someone on my right ran the
red light and collided with me from the
side....

Q.  How did the August 7, 2015 accident affect
your condition?

A.  It made it much worse.    

Dr. Schilling noted in part on August 8, 2015, “The

patient reported that the following complaints are worse
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since the last visit: his posterior neck and mid

back....Unfortunately, he was involved in another motor

vehicle collision.  Strangely enough, the MVC occurred

in the same intersection.”  Dr. Schilling’s examination

on August 8, 2015 showed “increased swelling in the

cervical region....Edema in the thoracic soft tissues

has increased....Since the last treatment the patient’s

progress to care indicates a somewhat worsening of the

symptoms.  Lower back assessment is determined to be

unchanged.  Posterior neck and mid back assessment is

determined to have deteriorated.”  

The parties stipulated that the respondent-carrier

Amtrust North America “initially accepted this claim as

compensable and paid some temporary total disability

benefits.”  The claimant treated with Dr. Gregory M.

Loyd on August 12, 2015:

At the request of and authorization by
Southern Personnel Management, we are seeing
Mr. Roger Grubbs.  The patient presents today
for evaluation of injuries to his spine that
occurred in an MVA on 08-07-15.  He apparently
was in a small truck (I can’t recall whether
this was a company vehicle or not) when he was
struck in the passenger side rear fender/wheel
area when another vehicle ran a red light.  He
apparently was wearing his seat belt but was
jostled around in his seat....States that he
really did not feel much in the way of
discomfort until about 20-30 minutes after the
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wreck and then he began having pain....He
notes headaches, and pain throughout the
spine, neck, mid and lower back.  

The patient reports having a similar MVA at
the same intersection at 6th and Garrison on
03-04-13.  He states his injuries from the
recent MVA are essentially in the same areas
that were injured in the previous MVA.  The
patient is unable to provide much of a
specific diagnosis from his previous injury
except to say that pain was related to his
spine and to several bulging discs in his mid
and low back....

Neck supple, there is some mild nonspecific
tenderness to palpation over the posterior
cervical spine and posterior soft tissues. 
Active range of motion is moderately limited
to the right and also there is some reduction
of full extension due to discomfort.  Back -
thoracic spine moderate tenderness to
palpation direction over the mid t-spine.  No
definite spasm present.  Lumbar spine - no
gross abnormality.  No definite spasm.  Mild
nonspecific tenderness to palpation over the
spine and soft tissues....

X-rays - cervical spine, there is moderate
degenerative arthritis through the c-spine
with anterior and posterior spurring of
multiple vertebrae, especially in the C3-C4
area.  Some disc space changes as well. 
Thoracic spine films show degenerative changes
as well, especially started at about T6 to T7
extending down through T12.  Lumbar spine is
remarkable for degenerative changes with
anterior osteophytes over multiple vertebrae
and also some disc changes.  

Dr. Loyd assessed “Acute exacerbation of

degenerative arthritis of the cervical, thoracic and

lumbar spines, related to recent MVA.”  Dr. Loyd treated
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the claimant conservatively and prescribed medication

“as needed for muscle spasm.”  

Dr. Schilling reported on August 18, 2015, “Edema

in the lumbar region has increased.”  Dr. Loyd reported

on August 19, 2015, “There is no noted muscle spasm in

any area of the back or neck.”  Dr. Loyd assessed “Acute

exacerbation of degenerative arthritis - cervical,

thoracic and lumbar spine without significant

improvement.”  

An MRI of the claimant’s cervical spine was taken

on August 26, 2015 with the impression, “1.  Multilevel

disc desiccation.  Disc bulge/posterior disc osteophyte

complexes at multiple levels, asymmetric to the right at

C6-7.  Mild multilevel foraminal narrowing.  No canal

narrowing.”  An MRI of the claimant’s thoracic spine was

taken on August 26, 2015 with the impression, “1. 

Multilevel disc desiccation.  Mild bulges in the

mid/lower thoracic spine without neural or foraminal or

canal narrowing.”  And an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine on August 26, 2015 showed “1.  Multilevel disc

desiccation, mild disc bulges and facet degenerative

changes.  Mild right neural foraminal narrowing at L4-5
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and mild bilateral neural foraminal narrowing at L5-S1. 

No canal narrowing, no abnormal enhancement.”  

Dr. Steven L. Cathey corresponded with a claims

analyst on August 31, 2015:

The patient presents with chronic neck,
thoracic and lower back pain that actually
began after an original occupational injury
sustained on March 4, 2013.  According to the
patient, he was working in a cabinet shop when
he was driving a “light truck” that was rear-
ended at a four-way intersection.  He was
evaluated by an occupational medicine
specialist in Ft. Smith and ultimately
referred to Dr. Christopher Covington at the
Oklahoma Spine and Brain Institute in Tulsa. 
Dr. Covington evaluated MRI scans of the
patient’s thoracic and lumbar spine obtained
subsequent to the motor vehicle accident and
did not see an indication for any type of
operative intervention.  Indeed, Dr. Covington
ultimately released the patient from his care
on June 9, 2015.  He diagnosed the patient
with “degenerative disc disease in the
cervical, thoracic, and lumbar areas, none of
which are surgical.  So, this is not a
surgical problem.”  He advised pain
management.  

The patient began seeing Jim Schilling a Ft.
Smith chiropractor the following month. 
Indeed, he was actually treating with Dr.
Schilling at the time of his most recent
occupational injury suffered on August 7,
2015.  Remarkably, the patient was involved in
yet another motor vehicle accident at the same
intersection on that date.  According to Mr.
Grubbs, he was the restrained driver of a
light [truck] that was [struck], this time, on
the passenger side.
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Since the original March 2013 injury the
patient has worked a limited amount at the
cabinet manufacturing facility where he is
employed.  He has not worked at all since the
most recent motor vehicle accident of
August 7, 2015....

His neurological exam is negative.  He
specifically has no sign of cervical
myeloradiculopathy, thoracic myelopathy,
lumbar radiculopathy, etc.  He demonstrates
full range of motion of the cervical and
lumbar spine without paraspinous muscle spasm. 
There is point tenderness noted in the
intrascapular area on the left.

The patient, his caseworker, and I reviewed
updated MRI scans of his cervical, thoracic,
and lumbar spine carried out on August 26,
2015.  Degenerative changes are noted in all
locations, as well as a transitional
lumbosacral level.  There is, however, no
evidence of fracture, dislocation, spinal
stenosis, nerve root compression, etc. 
Indeed, there has been no significant change
when these recent images are compared to a
lumbar MRI scan obtained at the Cooper Clinic
in Ft. Smith on October 28, 2014, as well as a
thoracic MRI scan from April 4, 2013.  

Mr. Jackson, in my opinion, the patient’s
current diagnosis is degenerative disc disease
affecting the cervical, thoracic and lumbar
spine.  He probably did suffer a thoracic
strain superimposed on these pre-existing
conditions.  Unfortunately, he is not a
candidate for spinal surgery or other
neurosurgical intervention.  This opinion is,
therefore, consistent with the one he received
from Dr. Covington earlier this year.  I do
not see this problem getting any better long-
term.  

The patient is really not interested in
physical therapy for treatment of the thoracic
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strain.  Moreover, I believe since he is
almost a month out from this event he is at
maximal medical improvement and there is
really no indication for additional treatment
as it relates to this particular motor vehicle
accident.  He could certainly follow-up with
Dr. Covington’s recommendations and pursue
long-term pain management in Tulsa for those
symptoms related to the March 4, 2013, MVA.  

As it relates to this most recent motor
vehicle accident there is no impairment rating
in the absence of objective findings either
clinically or radiographically.  

As far as his job is concerned, I believe he
can return to work at regular duty status,
find another line of employment that is not so
strenuous or file for long-term disability
benefits through Social Security.  He is 62
years old and might qualify according to their
criteria.  

Dr. Schilling examined the claimant on

September 14, 2015 and stated, among other things, that

he was “perplexed” that Dr. Cathey had returned the

claimant to work.  Dr. Schilling opined that there was

“multi-level disc bulge to the entirety of the lumbo-

sacral spine.”  Dr. Schilling signed a Disability

Certificate on September 30, 2015 and indicated that the

claimant was “Totally Incapacitated” from September 30,

2015 to October 14, 2015.  Dr. Schilling remarked that

there was “Low back pain, radiculopathy, temporary

disability.”    
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A pre-hearing order was filed on April 19, 2016. 

According to the pre-hearing order, the claimant

contended that he was “entitled to pain management.  The

claimant contends that he is entitled to payment of

permanent partial disability benefits regarding the 5%

impairment rating assessed by Dr. Holder.  The claimant

contends that he is entitled to a late payment penalty

regarding the 5% impairment rating.  The claimant

contends that his attorney is entitled to an appropriate

attorney’s fee.”  

The respondent-carrier Lumbermen’s Underwriting

Alliance contended that the claimant “did not sustain a

compensable injury supported by objective findings.  The

respondents contend that any impairment rating given to

the claimant is not supported by objective findings. 

The respondents contend that they have paid temporary

total disability benefits and medical benefits to date. 

The respondents contend that they controvert all future

benefits; however, they do not seek credit and/or

reimbursement for benefits paid in the past.  The

respondents contend that the claimant did not sustain an

injury to his lumbar spine area.”    
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An administrative law judge eventually held a

hearing on the following issues:

1.  Whether the claimant is entitled to a 5%
impairment rating.  
2.  Assessment of late payment penalties, if
appropriate.
3.  Whether the claimant is entitled to pain
management.
4.  Fees for legal services.

A hearing was held on October 18, 2016.  The

claimant testified on cross-examination that he wished

to receive pain management for his middle and lower

back.    

The claimant treated with Dr. James B. Blankenship

beginning November 14, 2016: “The patient’s chief

complaint is lower back pain.  He has multifactorial

injuries with a motor vehicle accident in March of 2013,

which he really never got better from but then he was

also in an MVA in August of 2015.  All of his MRI’s are

over a year old.  The patient has done multiple

different injections and physical therapy.”  Dr.

Blankenship recommended additional diagnostic testing.   

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

January 4, 2017.  The administrative law found, among

other things, that the claimant proved he was “entitled

to the payment of a 5% permanent impairment rating as
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assessed by Dr. Holder in October of 2013.”  The

administrative law judge found that the claimant was

“entitled to pain management.  He has proven that the

request for pain management is reasonable and necessary

for the treatment of his admittedly compensable low back

injury.”

There was no appeal of the administrative law

judge’s January 4, 2017 opinion.  

Dr. Blankenship saw the claimant on February 9,

2017:  

Mr. Grubbs returns today after seeing us in
November of last year.  Unfortunately it has
taken almost three months to get him back in
here with his new MRI based on his delay in
authorization from his Worker’s Compensation
carrier.  The gentleman’s pain complaints are
the same although he does feel like his pain
may be a little bit more intense than his last
visit.  His chief complaint is still lower
back pain.  The patient once again is noted to
have multilevel facet arthropathy on his MRI. 
He has marked disk space settling and also has
retrolisthesis at the L5-S1 level.  The
gentleman has transitional anatomy with a
partially lumbarized S1-S2 disk space but on
the plain radiographs, it is fairly obvious
that the retrolisthesis is at the lumbosacrum. 
Although his chief complaint is his lower back
and his left hip, he still has some
significant mid back pain and neck pain....

I have told him the best thing for us to do is
to try another aggressive, active,
conservative treatment plan.  I have
recommended we get him in to see Dr. David
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Cannon for evaluation and possible ESI.  I
have recommended we get him started with an
aggressive, active physical therapy course
with the folks at Summit....

Dr. Blankenship assigned work restrictions on or

about March 14, 2017.  

A pre-hearing order was filed on September 13,

2017.  According to the pre-hearing order, the claimant

contended that he was entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from February 9, 2017 until a date

yet to be determined.  The claimant contended that he

was entitled to additional treatment by or at the

direction of Dr. Blankenship, including but not limited

to physical therapy and pain management treatment.  The

claimant contended that his attorney was entitled to

fees for legal services.  

The parties stipulated that the respondents Amtrust

North America “have now controverted the claim.”  The

respondents contended that the claimant “has not

produced objective, measurable findings of a compensable

injury in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102.  The

claimant has had chronic back problems in the cervical,

thoracic, and lumbar areas.  The claimant was involved

in a motor vehicle accident on March 4, 2013.  The
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claimant underwent MRIs of all three areas of the back

that showed protrusions and degenerative changes.  The

claimant underwent a Functional Capacity Evaluation in

October 2013, was restricted to medium duty, and was

able to work only four hours daily.  The claimant was

taking Lyrica and described pain in the neck, middle

back, low back, and down the legs.  The claimant also

had moderate spasms in his back due to the accident. 

The claimant in 2014 complained to Dr. Covington of low

back pain.  Dr. Covington noted a long history of

chronic mid-back pain.  The claimant had lost 40% of his

work time.  The claimant underwent an MRI that showed

osteophytes and bulges at L3-4, L4-5, and L5-S1 and a

disc protrusion at L4-5.  The claimant returned to the

doctor in June 2015 with the same problems, continuing

to have radiculopathy down the leg and moderate spasms. 

He was seen by the doctor for those conditions the day

before the incident of August 7, 2015.  The claimant was

followed for degenerative arthritis.  The respondents

contend that there are no new objective findings related

to the second motor vehicle accident.”  

The parties agreed to litigate the following

issues:
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1.  Compensability of injury to the 
claimant’s cervical, thoracic, and lumbar
spine on August 7,  2015.  
2.  Temporary total disability benefits from
February 9, 2017 through a date yet to be
determined.
3.  Medical treatment as directed by Dr. 
Blankenship.
4.  Fees for legal services.

The parties deposed Dr. Blankenship on January 15,

2018.  Dr. Blankenship testified, among other things,

that the claimant’s back pain had been “exacerbated” as

a result of the August 7, 2015 motor vehicle accident.  

A hearing was held on January 29, 2018.  At that

time, the claimant contended that he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning

September 30, 2015 through a date yet to be determined. 

The claimant testified that the respondents had denied

physical therapy recommended by Dr. Blankenship.  

An administrative law judge filed an opinion on

February 28, 2018.  The administrative law judge found

that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury on August 7, 2015.  The administrative law judge

awarded medical treatment and temporary total disability

benefits.  The respondents appeal to the Full Commission

and the claimant cross-appeals.
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II.  ADJUDICATION

A.  Compensability

Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(Repl. 2012) provides,

in pertinent part:

(A) “Compensable injury” means:
(i) An accidental injury causing internal or
external physical harm to the body ... arising
out of and in the course of employment and
which requires medical services or results in
disability or death.  An injury is
“accidental” only if it is caused by a
specific incident and is identifiable by time
and place of occurrence[.]

A compensable injury must be established by medical

evidence supported by objective findings.  Ark. Code

Ann. §11-9-102(4)(D)(Repl. 2012).  “Objective findings”

are those findings which cannot come under the voluntary

control of the patient.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(16)(A)(i)(Repl. 2012).    

The employee has the burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he sustained a

compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

102(4)(E)(i)(Repl. 2012).  Preponderance of the evidence

means the evidence having greater weight or convincing

force.  Metropolitan Nat’l Bank v. La Sher Oil Co., 81

Ark. App. 269, 101 S.W.3d 252 (2003).
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An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “2.  Claimant has met his burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he suffered a

compensable injury to his cervical, thoracic, and lumbar

spine on August 7, 2015.”  The Full Commission finds

that the claimant proved he sustained a compensable

injury to his neck and back on August 7, 2015.

The parties stipulated that the employment

relationship existed on August 7, 2015.  The claimant

testified that he was involved in a work-related motor

vehicle accident on August 7, 2015 at the same

geographic location where he had sustained a compensable

injury on March 4, 2013.  Dr. Schilling examined the

claimant on August 8, 2015 and noted “increased swelling

in the cervical region” in addition to increased edema

“in the thoracic soft tissues.”  The Full Commission

finds that Dr. Schilling’s report of increased swelling

in the cervical region and increased edema in the

thoracic soft tissues were objective medical findings

not within the claimant’s voluntary control.  See

Meister v. Safety Kleen, 339 Ark. 91, 3 S.W.3d 320

(1999).  
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The Full Commission finds that the claimant proved

he sustained a compensable injury.  The claimant proved

that he sustained an accidental injury causing physical

harm to his neck and back.  The injury arose out of and

in the course of employment and required medical

services.  The injury was caused by a specific incident

and was identifiable by time and place of occurrence on

August 7, 2015.  The claimant established a compensable

injury to his neck and back by medical evidence

supported by objective findings, namely, Dr. Schilling’s

report of increased swelling in the cervical region and

increased edema in the thoracic soft tissues following

the August 7, 2015 accidental injury.  We find that

these objective medical findings were causally related

to the August 7, 2015 accidental injury and were not the

result of a prior injury or pre-existing condition.    

B.  Medical Treatment

The employer shall promptly provide for an injured

employee such medical treatment as may be reasonably

necessary in connection with the injury received by the

employee.  Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-508(a)(Repl. 2012).  The

employee has the burden of proving by a preponderance of

the evidence that medical treatment is reasonably
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necessary.  Stone v. Dollar General Stores, 91 Ark. App.

260, 209 S.W.3d 445 (2005).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for

the Commission.  Wright Contracting Co. v. Randall, 12

Ark. App. 358, 676 S.W.2d 750 (1984).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “3.  Claimant has met his burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to

additional medical treatment as recommended by Dr.

Blankenship.”  The Full Commission affirms this finding. 

The claimant sustained a compensable injury to his neck

and back on August 7, 2015.  The respondents initially

accepted the claim before controverting based on a

purported lack of objective medical findings.  The

claimant treated with Dr. Schilling and Dr. Loyd.  Dr.

Cathey examined the claimant on August 31, 2015 and

opined that the claimant had sustained “a thoracic

strain” superimposed on the claimant’s pre-existing

conditions.  

Dr. Blankenship examined the claimant on

February 9, 2017.  Dr. Blankenship recommended an

“aggressive, active, conservative treatment plan.”  

This treatment plan included possible injections by  
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Dr. Cannon as well as physical therapy.  The Commission

has the authority to accept or reject a medical opinion

and the authority to determine its medical soundness and

probative force.  Green Bay Packaging v. Bartlett, 67

Ark. App. 332, 999 S.W.2d 692 (1999).  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved Dr.

Blankenship’s conservative treatment recommendations

were medically sound.  We therefore find that the

claimant proved Dr. Blankenship’s current treatment

recommendations were reasonably necessary in connection

with the August 7, 2015 compensable injury to the

claimant’s neck and back.  

C.  Temporary Disability

Finally, temporary total disability is that period

within the healing period in which the employee suffers

a total incapacity to earn wages.  Ark. State Hwy. Dept.

v. Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981). 

“Healing period” means “that period for healing of an

injury resulting from an accident.”  Ark. Code Ann. §11-

9-102(12)(Repl. 2012).  The healing period continues

until the employee is as far restored as the permanent

character of his injury will permit, and if the

underlying condition causing the disability has become
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stable and nothing further in the way of treatment will

improve that condition, the healing period has ended. 

Harvest Foods v. Washam, 52 Ark. App. 72, 914 S.W.2d 776

(1996).  The determination of when the healing period

has ended is a question of fact for the Commission. 

Carroll Gen. Hosp. v. Green, 54 Ark. App. 102, 923

S.W.2d 878 (1996).  

An administrative law judge found in the present

matter, “4.  Claimant has met his burden of proving by a

preponderance of the evidence that he is entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning

September 30, 2015 through October 14, 2015, and for an

eight-week period beginning February 14, 2017.”  The

Full Commission does not affirm this finding.  The

claimant sustained a compensable injury to his neck and

back on August 7, 2015.  Dr. Loyd’s assessment on

August 12, 2015 was “Acute exacerbation of degenerative

arthritis of the cervical, thoracic and lumbar spines,

related to recent MVA.”  Dr. Loyd treated the claimant

conservatively.  Dr. Cathey examined the claimant on

August 31, 2015 and determined that the claimant “did

suffer a thoracic strain superimposed on these pre-

existing conditions.”  Dr. Cathey opined, among other
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things, that the claimant was “at maximum medical

improvement.”  It is within the Commission’s province to

weigh all of the medical evidence and to determine what

is most credible.  Minnesota Mining & Mfg. v. Baker, 337

Ark. 94, 989 S.W.2d 151 (1999).  In the present matter,

we find that Dr. Cathey’s determination of maximum

medical improvement is supported by the record and is

entitled to significant evidentiary weight.  The Full

Commission finds that the claimant reached the end of

his healing period for the August 7, 2015 compensable

injury by August 31, 2015.  Temporary total disability

cannot be awarded after the healing period has ended. 

Elk Roofing Co. v. Pinson, 22 Ark. App. 191, 737 S.W.2d

661 (1987).  Persistent pain does not extend a

claimant’s healing period, provided that the underlying

condition has stabilized.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker,

4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  The Full

Commission finds in the present matter that the

claimant’s condition stabilized no later than August 31,

2015.  

The claimant contended that he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning

September 30, 2015 through a date yet to be determined. 
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However, the evidence does not demonstrate that the

claimant re-entered a healing period for his August 7,

2015 compensable injury at any time after August 31,

2015.  The Full Commission places minimal evidentiary

weight on Dr. Schilling’s opinion that the claimant was

“Totally Incapacitated” from September 30, 2015 until

October 14, 2015.  Nor is Dr. Blankenship’s assignment

of work restrictions beginning March 14, 2017 probative

evidence demonstrating that the claimant re-entered a

healing period for the August 7, 2015 compensable

injury.  The Commission’s award of conservative medical

treatment recommended by Dr. Blankenship is not

inconsistent with our finding that the claimant reached

the end of his healing period no later than August 31,

2015.  It is well-settled that a claimant may be

entitled to ongoing medical treatment after the healing

period has ended, if the medical treatment is geared

toward management of the claimant’s injury.  Patchell v.

Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86 Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31

(2004).  

After reviewing the entire record de novo, the Full

Commission finds that the claimant proved he sustained a

compensable injury to his neck and back on August 7,
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2015.  We find that the claimant proved he was entitled

to conservative medical treatment as recommended by Dr.

Blankenship, said treatment to be provided by the

respondents Amtrust North America.  The Full Commission

finds that the claimant reached the end of the healing

period for his August 7, 2015 compensable injury no

later than August 31, 2015.  The claimant did not prove

he was entitled to temporary total disability benefits

beginning September 30, 2015 or any time thereafter. 

For prevailing in part on appeal, the claimant’s

attorney is entitled to a fee of five hundred dollars

($500), pursuant to Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-715(b)(Repl.

2012).

IT IS SO ORDERED.  

SCOTTY DALE DOUTHIT, Chairman

CHRISTOPHER L.  PALMER, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood concurs and dissents.

CONCURRING AND DISSENTING OPINION

After my de novo review of the entire record,

I concur in part with but must respectfully dissent in
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part from the majority opinion.  I concur with the

majority’s finding that the claimant proved he sustained

a compensable injury to his neck and back on August 7,

2015; and that the claimant proved he was entitled to

conservative medical treatment to be provided by the

respondents Amtrust North America.  However, I must

dissent from the majority opinion finding that the

claimant reached the end of the healing period for the

August 7, 2015 compensable injury no later than

August 31, 2015 and did not prove he was entitled to

temporary total disability benefits beginning

September 30, 2015 or any time thereafter.

Factual Background

The claimant, currently 65 years old, worked

for the respondent-employer performing cabinetry work

beginning in 1975.  In 2013, the claimant was involved

in a work-related motor vehicle accident which resulted

in injuries to his cervical, thoracic and lumbar spine. 

The claimant received treatment for these injuries and

returned to work, working reduced hours.  The claimant

underwent a lumbar spine MRI on October 28, 2014 which

revealed the following:
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Vertebral body heights are
maintained. There are scattered
anterior and anterolateral
osteophytes visible. The disc space
between L5 and the first sacral
transitional segment is slightly
narrowed and has a vacuum disc
compatible with degenerative disc
change at this level. With flexion
and extension, the vertebral body
heights are maintained.

IMPRESSION:
Scattered anterior as well as
anterolateral osteophytes from
degenerative change as described.

On October 3, 2013, the claimant underwent a

functional capacity evaluation (hereinafter, “FCE”) and

scored 51 out of 51 regarding consistency measures. 

Based on the FCE results, it was determined that the

claimant could lift up to 50 pounds.  On October 23,

2013, the claimant’s treating physician determined that

the claimant could return to work at the medium work

level.  The claimant was assessed a 5% permanent

impairment to the whole person.  The claimant continued

to suffer symptoms in his cervical, thoracic, and lumbar

spine.

On August 4, 2015, the claimant was seen by

Dr. Jim Schilling.  During this visit, Dr. Schilling

noted that the claimant’s “overall condition is
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considered to be improved moderately since the last

visit.  Posterior neck, back and lower back assessment

is determined to be improved.”  The claimant returned to

see Dr. Schilling on August 6, 2015.  Dr. Schilling

noted:

The patient’s overall condition is
considered to be improved mildly
since the last visit.  Mid back
assessment is determined to be
improved.  Posterior neck and lower
back assessment is determined to be
unimproved.

On August 7, 2015, the claimant was involved

in a second work-related motor vehicle accident.  The

claimant explained that as he was traveling through an

intersection, another driver ran a red light and hit his

vehicle from the claimant’s right side.  

The claimant was initially sent by the

employer to Dr. Gregory Loyd for treatment on August 12,

2015.  Dr. Loyd assessed the claimant with an “[a]cute

exacerbation of degenerative arthritis of the cervical,

thoracic and lumbar spines related to recent MVA”.  In

the “Plan” section of the records from this visit, Dr.

Loyd noted, “The patient is advised to remain off work

at present... .  Will plan to recheck in one week.  At

that point consider return to work if improved and/or if
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not, consider more aggressive treatment such as physical

therapy.” 

The claimant underwent a lumbar spine MRI on

August 26, 2015 which revealed the following findings:

L1-2: Mild bulge is seen. No neural
foraminal or canal narrowing is
seen.

L2-3: Mild bulge is seen. No neural
foraminal or canal narrowing is
seen.

L3-4: Mild bulge is seen. Mild left
neural foraminal narrowing is seen.

L4-5: Mild bulge is seen. Flattening
of the ventral thecal sac is seen.
No neural foraminal or canal
narrowing is seen.

L5-S1: A small left central
protrusion is seen. Mild-bilateral
neural foraminal narrowing is seen.
Mild ligamentum flavum thickening is
seen. Paraspinal soft tissues:
Intact. 

The impression from this MRI was as follows:

IMPRESSION:

1. MULTILEVEL DISC DESICCATION, MILD
DISC BULGES AND FACET DEGENERATIVE
CHANGES. MILD RIGHT NEURAL FORAMINAL
NARROWING AT L4-5 AND MILD BILATERAL
NEURAL FORAMINAL NARROWING AT L5-S1,
NO CANAL NARROWING. NO ABNORMAL
ENHANCEMENT.
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Dr. Schilling completed a Disability

Certificate indicating the claimant was totally

incapacitated from September 30, 2015 to October 14,

2015. 

The claimant was referred to Dr. James

Blankenship.  Dr. Blankenship first saw the claimant on

November 14, 2016.  During this initial visit, Dr.

Blankenship ordered an MRI of the claimant’s lumbar

spine.  After reviewing the MRI, Dr. Blankenship

recommended that the claimant undergo a lumbar epidural

steroid injection and that he start aggressive active

physical therapy.  In his deposition, Dr. Blankenship

testified that he would have removed the claimant from

work for approximately six to eight weeks while he was

receiving treatment.  The claimant has not received the

recommended treatment.

Opinion

Temporary total disability for unscheduled

injuries is that period within the healing period in

which a claimant suffers a total incapacity to earn

wages.  Ark. State Highway & Transportation Dept. v.

Breshears, 272 Ark. 244, 613 S.W.2d 392 (1981).  The

healing period ends when the underlying condition
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causing the disability has become stable and nothing

further in the way of treatment will improve that

condition.  Mad Butcher, Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App.

124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982). The healing period has not

ended so long as treatment is administered for the

healing and alleviation of the condition. Breshears,

supra; J.A. Riggs Tractor Co. v. Etzkorn, 30 Ark. App.

200, 785 S.W.2d 51 (1990).

I note that the claimant remains in his

healing period.  As noted above, Dr. Blankenship

recommended additional treatment in the form of a LESI

and physical therapy, both of which the claimant has not

yet received.  The claimant testified that the reason he

did not receive the recommended treatment was because

the workers’ compensation insurance carrier would not

authorize it.  The weight of the evidence shows that the

claimant needed medical treatment that, through no fault

of his own, he did not receive.  The medical evidence

establishes that the claimant had not reached maximum

medical improvement after his evaluation by Dr.

Blankenship; thus, the claimant remained in his healing

period.  Additionally, the claimant testified that he
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has not worked since he was evaluated by Dr. Blankenship

and that he has not been able to work.

Therefore, based on the foregoing, I find that

the claimant established by a preponderance of the

evidence that he is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from September 30, 2015 through

October 14, 2015.

For the foregoing reasons, I concur in part

and dissent in part from the majority opinion.

PHILIP A.  HOOD, Commissioner


